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13 INT./EXT. RENTAL CAR/STREET, NORTH CENTRAL REGINA - DAY (1985) 13 *

Esther drives down the treelined streets of North Central
Regina.  The area doesn't look terrible at first glance but a
closer look reveals a down and out, poverty stricken
neighbourhood.  Post war bungalows sit side by side, block
after block, most of them neglected, some boarded up and some
dilapidated.  She scans the street names, at Athol she turns
to take a left and passes a prostitute, a YOUNG INDIGENOUS
GIRL (14), getting into a John's car.  Esther looks out,
smokes, cringes.  

14 EXT. PROVINCIAL HOUSING APARTMENTS, NORTH CENTRAL REGINA - 14
DAY (1985)

Esther locks her rental car doors, pulls her purse closer to
her.  Looks around, lets a car pass and crosses the street.

She stands before a rough-looking four-story walk-up.  It's
drab and run-down with some broken windows and overflowing
garbage piles outside of it.  She contemplates.  Filled with
dread.  Esther passes an OLDER FIRST NATIONS WOMAN as she
slowly makes her way along the sidewalk with a cart of
groceries. A man in a wheelchair pushes his way up the walkway
moving the chair with one leg to the ground.  He's half in
the bag.  

*
*
*
*
*

MAN IN WHEELCHAIR *
Ehhhhh, you gotta  smoke for an old
man?  

*

Esther fumbles for a smoke, she gives him. A SINGLE DAD and
TWO LITTLE KIDS exit the building laughing hysterically.  A
younger NATIVE GUY arrives, and Esther sees her chance -- she
follows him inside the building before the door locks behind
him....  

*

15 INT. PROVINCIAL HOUSING APARTMENTS, FOYER AND STAIRS - 15
CONTINUOUS (1985)

*

...inside, she pauses.  Her heart races. The NATIVE GUY looks
back at her.  Esther darts her eyes away.  She checks the
apartment number scribbled on her notepad and walks towards
it.  The Native Guy is just ahead of her.  He seems harmless,
but he turns around, walking backwards now - and he flirts --
they climb the stairs to the first level.  They turn into the
corridor...

*

*
*

16 INT. PROVINCIAL HOUSING APARTMENTS, CORRIDOR - CONTINUOUS 16 *

NATIVE GUY
You lookin' for me? 

ESTHER
No, I-- *
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The guy stops in front of his door, teasing her while he
unlocks his door.  Esther clutches her purse a little more
closely, anxious. 

NATIVE GUY
'Cuz I've been lookin' for someone
like you. 

Esther averts her eyes again, not giving away anything.

NATIVE GUY (CONT'D)
You were following me, weren't you? 
You want to come in? 

Esther flashes him her engagement ring as she passes him,
smiling with no eyes, dismissively.  The guy laughs, teasing
her again.

NATIVE GUY (CONT'D)
I won't tell no-one! 

He blows her a kiss as she passes him nervously.  Her anxiety
is mounting. 

NATIVE GUY (CONT'D)
Well, you know where I live if you
change your mind!

Esther's awkward, but no stranger to being hit on.  He takes
the hint, goes inside his place. 

Now alone in the hallway, Esther finds 109 and pauses.  She's
suddenly afraid to knock.  She looks both ways, takes a deep
shuddery breath and holds it.  She frowns, braces herself,
and makes herself KNOCK on the door.  

*

She waits.  Nobody comes.  There's only the sound of a
television blaring inside.  Esther lets all her breath out,
realizing she'll have to knock again.  It's the worst. 

She KNOCKS louder.  The sound of little footsteps approaching
the door unnerves Esther.  A CUTE LITTLE GIRL (6) opens the
door.  Esther's apprehension releases -- thank God it's just
a kid.  She smiles, relieved.  Could this be her niece?  

ESTHER
Is your Mommy or Daddy home?

The girl leaves the door open as she goes back into the
apartment.  Esther can't help but see inside - she studies
it.  It's messy.  Empties and dirty clothes by the door. 
Dirty dishes stacked in the sink.  
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